People in Political Science In Memoriam

small classes would never forget the mobile face reflecting delight, dismay, excitement, dissent, his resonant voice that seemed to penetrate one's heart as well as mind, the blackboard drawings that began with a central idea and widened out in great concentric circles to broader questions.

Starting as a militant thinker on the left, Max Lerner followed a long journey toward the right, as so many of his generation did. He was disillusioned, perhaps, not so much by liberalism as by the mediocrity intellectually of so many 1970s and 1980s liberal publicists and politicians. Throughout his long engagement with life, however, he remained consistent in his belief in the power of ideas, as well as committed to the maxim he urged on Williams students in the turbulent late thirtiesthink as men of action, act as men of thought.

James MacGregor Burns Williams College

Annick Percheron

Annick Percheron was known to few American political scientists. She rarely published on American politics, and few of her articles and books were translated into English. She studied political science for a year (1966-67) at the University of Chicago, and she attended an occasional APSA meeting. But the many American scholars who spent time in Paris in the 1970s and the 1980s eventually met Annick and drew on her generosity and guidance, which extended not only to visiting professors but to their students. All those who dealt with her will agree that her importance to political science goes far beyond her visibility among members of APSA.

Annick was a dedicated political behavioralist. Her research on childhood socialization enjoys a permanent place in the literature, and her contributions to comparative political socialization include collaboration with some of America's leading scholars on the subject, including Dayid Easton, Fred Greenstein, Jack

Dennis, Kent Jennings, and Sidney Tarrow. Annick created one of the largest independent survey research centers in France, l'Observatoire Interregional du Politique (OIP, 1985), which may also be unique in the world for having built its foundation upon the paid memberships of the country's regional governments. For her efforts she was awarded the Legion of Honor by Premier Rocard himself (1989). During the 1980s, Annick also served as Director of the Center for Research on Contemporary French Politics (CEVIPOF), one of the major research centers associated with Fondation Nationale des Sciences Politiques, and as one of the highest ranking social scientists at CNRS (a French NSF).

However, Annick was educated in the classics, read widely in ideological and institutional aspects of politics and was an essential colleague to those of us who were interested in parties, policies, bureaucracies, and regionalism. She taught courses with a humanist historian (René Remond), an institutionalist (Georges Lavau), a V. O. Key-type scholar (Alain Lancelot, current Director of the Institute of Political Studies in Paris), and an expert on American politics (Marie-France Toinet).

Annick died on March 15, after a long and heroic fight against cancer. Although only a relatively few APSA members will directly sense her loss, political science itself will be the poorer for it. This is our modest effort to give Annick our thanks for her help and friendship and to give her, albeit belatedly, the recognition she deserves.

Theodore Lowi, Cornell University, and past president of APSA, for David Easton, University of California, Irvine, and past president, APSA;

Peter Gourevitch, University of California, San Diego;

Kent Jennings, University of Michigan and University of California, Santa Barbara;

Duncan MacRae, University of North Carolina; and Sidney Tarrow, Cornell University,

with apologies to the friends we overlooked or could not reach.

Hibbert R. Roberts

This tribute to Hib Roberts certainly wasn't supposed to come so soon. Hib was supposed to retire and live and enjoy many more years before a memorial would ever have to be written, but we can't always have what we wish for.

A longstay as chair of the Illinois State University political science department and familiar face at American Political Science Association conventions, especially in the recruitment room as he chaired a growing department, Hibbert R. Roberts, 60, passed away on June 7, 1992. Joining Illinois State University as an associate professor in 1968, Roberts moved rapidly into the chairmanship in 1969, a position in which he remained until his death. Hib was a natural in the chairmanship due to his quick wit, intelligence and diplomacy.

By any measure, Hib was a remarkable man who overcame many obstacles in his life. Raised in his youngest days by a widowed mother, Hib understood adverse conditions and always went out of his way to help others less fortunate than himself. For that reason, upon learning of his terminal illness, he made arrangements to establish a scholarship for political science students at Illinois State University and to reach the larger community by establishing an ethics and public policy lectureship to be administered by the United Campus Christian Foundation. Contributions to the scholarship should be sent to the "Hibbert Roberts Memorial Scholarship,' Illinois State University Foundation, Normal, IL 61761. Contributions to the ethics and public policy lectureship should be mailed to UCCF, in care of Rev. James Pruyne, 201 W. Mulberry St., Normal, IL 61761. If Hib touched you in his teaching, in his leadership or any other way, honor him by contributing to one of the above funds.

Hib received a bachelor of arts degree from Cornell University in 1953, a master's degree and doctorate from the University of Washington in 1957 and 1967 respectively. Before joining the faculty at Illinois State University, he had been a faculty member at Whitman College.